
December 30, 2021
The Mina Town Board met on the above date for the regular meeting.  Supervisor Brumagin called the meeting to order at 9:00 am by leading with the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag.  The following members and guests were in attendance:  

Present:         
Rebecca Brumagin…………….Supervisor


Steve Burmaster……………….Councilman



Marty Proctor….………………Councilman


Ernie Roache…………………..Councilman 
                        Dick Watrous..………..……….Councilman
Attended by:  Christine Craffey, Jesse Farnham, Bill Himelein (Highway Superintendent), Ed Mulkearn (FL Watershed Foundation), Richard Ries (E2i/Buffalo Solar), Adam Serbert (E2i/Buffalo Solar), Art Tanner
Supervisor Brumagin asked the town clerk to read the legal notice for the year-end meeting.

Comments/Concerns from those present: none 
Comments/Concerns from those not present:  Supervisor Brumagin read a letter from Benjamin Padd supporting the E2i/Buffalo Solar project on his Tanner Road property.
E2i/Buffalo Solar Ventures (Special Use Permit Application):
The Mina Town Board considered the following for a Special Use Permit for a ground mounted stationary solar project by the applicant E2i Ventures LLC in conjunction with Buffalo Solar and on property owned by Darren Benjamin Padd in the Town of Mina at 3040 Tanner Road, Sherman, NY, Section 343.00, Block 1, Lot 51.2, zoned A-1 Agricultural:

· The location and size of the use, the nature and intensity of the operations involved, the size of the site in relation to it, and the location of the site with respect to the existing or future streets giving access to it, shall be such that it will be in harmony with the orderly development of the district and the location, nature and height of buildings, walls and fences will not discourage the appropriate development and use of adjacent land and buildings or impair the value thereof.

· The operations in connection with any special use permit shall not be more objectionable to nearby properties by reason of noise, fumes, vibrations, or lights than would be the operations of any permitted use.

· Conditions:

· The Mina Town Board has referred to General Conditions in the Zoning Law.

· A plan for the proposed development of a site for designated special use was submitted with the application and shows the location of all buildings, lots, parking areas, traffic access and circulation drives, open spaces, landscaping and any other pertinent information that the Town Board deems necessary.

· There are no existing violations of the zoning law on the property where the Special Use Permit is being requested.

The Town Board established the following conditions which must all be successfully resolved within one year in order for a Special Use Permit to be issued:
1. Applicant agrees to pay the cost to the Town of having the plans reviewed by an engineering firm and the applicant must abide by any conditions that the engineer may recommend.

2. Applicant agrees to pay the cost to the Town of having the plans and documents reviewed by the Town’s attorney and the applicant must abide by any conditions that the attorney may recommend.

3. Applicant must receive a formal wetlands delineation map from NYS Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC) and revise plan, if necessary, to ensure that there are adequate setbacks and that there is no intrusion on wetlands.

4. Applicant must update the SEQRA (State Environmental Quality Review) to include coordination with other pertinent agencies such as NYS DEC and NYS DOT.

5. The Town will submit the project to the Chautauqua County Planning Board for its recommendations and the applicant must abide by any conditions that the county planning board may recommend.

6. Applicant must post a bond in the amount recommended by the Town’s attorney for potential damage to any Town road by the applicant or the applicant’s contractors during construction and operation.

7. Applicant must post a bond in the amount(s) recommended by the Town’s attorney for the removal of the project and disposal of the infrastructure, including batteries, in the event that the structure is abandoned or decommissioned. The materials must be disposed of in accordance with New York State guidelines.

8. To minimize any negative impact to adjoining and surrounding properties, applicant must revise the plan to include additional landscaping to screen the panels from the view of neighboring properties and the applicant must receive approval from the Mina Town Board on the revised landscaping plan.

9. Any utility poles installed by the applicant or the utility company must be placed a minimum of 20 feet from the maintained road.

10. Assurance from the applicant and the property owner that no future expansion of the project will occur on the currently leased land.

A motion was made by Supervisor Brumagin and seconded by Councilman Burmaster to approve a Special Use Permit  by E2i/Buffalo Solar for the installation of a ground mounted stationary solar project if all of the 10 conditions itemized above are resolved within one year to the satisfaction of the Mina Town Board.

Motion carried.

Brumagin – Aye

Burmaster – Aye

Proctor – Aye 

Roache – Aye 

Watrous - Aye  

Executive Session:
· At 10:14 am, Councilman Burmaster made a motion, seconded by Councilman Watrous, to go into executive session regarding contractual matters.  At 11:04 am, Supervisor Brumagin made a motion, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to return to regular session.

Sewer Engineering Firm Selection - Supervisor Brumagin reported that additional questions will be posed to the engineering firms.  Councilman Burmaster and Ed Mulkearn will join Supervisor Brumagin in presenting the questions to the firms.  They will report their findings to the town board in January.
Payment of Monthly Claims/Transfers:
· Payment of Monthly Claims/Transfers –   The end of year claims were examined. 
Councilman Burmaster moved, seconded by Councilman Watrous, to pay the end-of-year claims with an adjustment to the highway abstract since the highway superintendent pulled one invoice as it was just a quote.  In the General Fund claim #287 through #291 in the amount of $586.47 and in the Highway Fund claim #185H through #191H in the amount of $10,931.33 were approved to pay.  Motion carried unanimously.


Approved:  Ayes – 5   Brumagin, Burmaster, Roache, Proctor, Watrous
                               Nays – 0
Other Business/Actions:     
· Supervisor Brumagin recommended hiring Lydiann Hostetler and Susan Hostetler to clean the community center.  Councilman Watrous made a motion, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to hire both Lydiann Hostetler and Susan Hostetler at $15.00 an hour effective November 20, 2021.  Motion carried unanimously.
· Supervisor Brumagin reported that the Chautauqua County Soil & Water Conservation District announced that $561,457 was awarded to work with one farm in the Allegany River/Findley Lake Watershed to reduce nutrient runoff from the farmstead and improve manure management and storage on the farm and to address meeting goals in the Findley Lake TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Load).  
· Superintendent Himelein stated that there will need to be a culvert easement on Bailey Hill Road near the Schofield farm to install a new culvert with the funding recently awarded from Bridge NY.
· Upcoming Meeting – The Organizational and Regular Town Board meeting will be held on Thursday, January 13, 2022 at 7 pm.
Public Comment from those present and not present:  
· Bill Himelein reported that a United States flag should be positioned on the left side of a meeting room as you face the flag.  The flag that is being used in the cafeteria hangs on a wall on the right side.  The United States flag that is mounted on a pole and is stored in the Assessor/Code Enforcement offices room will be moved to the cafeteria when meetings are being held there and it will be positioned in accordance with the United States Flag Code.

Supervisor Brumagin thanked Marty Proctor for his year and a half of service on the town board.   She also remarked that the town board hopes to see him at future town board meetings in his role  as County Legislator for District #18.
As there was no further business to come before the board, Councilman Proctor moved to adjourn the meeting at 11:15 a.m.  
Respectfully submitted,

Sherrie Tanner, Town Clerk

